

POLICY FORUM

Shared Responsibility: Massachusetts Legislators, Physicians, and An Act Relative to Substance Use Treatment, Education, and Prevention

Meghan Rudder, MD, Lulu Tsao, MD, and Helen E. Jack

Abstract

Recent passage of the Massachusetts law, An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention, represents an admirable public health approach to substance use disorder (SUD), a stigmatized chronic disease that affects some of society's most vulnerable people. With its seven-day supply limit on first-time opioid prescriptions, this legislation takes an unusual approach to state government involvement in health care. By intervening in individual physicians' practices, state legislators have entered a space traditionally reserved for clinical teams. The seven-day supply limit and the process through which it was developed highlight competing priorities and dialogue between physicians and legislators, limits of physician self-regulation, and standards of evidence in policy making and health care. Addressing these issues requires both physicians and legislators to recognize and fulfill new responsibilities in order to better assist the populations they serve.

Shared Responsibility: Legislators, Physicians, and Massachusetts' An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention

SUD is a stigmatized chronic disease that affected some 20.2 million adults in the United States during 2014 and carries with it a substantially increased risk of morbidity and death [1, 2]. In Massachusetts, opioid misuse, in particular, has been on the rise. In 2015, the estimated rate of unintentional opioid-related overdose deaths rose to 22.6 deaths per 100,000 residents, representing a more than 400 percent increase from the rate of 5.3 deaths per 100,000 residents in 2000 [3]. The rising death rate has captured the attention of many, including Governor Charlie Baker and the Massachusetts state legislature, which, in March 2016, passed An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention in an effort to control the epidemic [4].

The causes of and potential policy responses to the opioid epidemic are myriad. A central part of the act—and this commentary—is the decision to limit opioid supply by regulating physician practice. It is noteworthy, however, that the act also allows patients to request smaller quantities of opioids than were prescribed, mandates substance use evaluations for patients who present to the emergency department after an overdose,

implements education and screening programs in public schools, and improves treatment conditions for women who are committed for substance use treatment [5].

A closer look at one of the more controversial elements of bill—a seven-day supply limit on first-time opioid prescriptions—highlights several challenges that arise with legislative involvement in health care. Because this policy focuses on physician prescribing behavior, rather than on the behavior of the public, it differs from most government-led, population-level chronic disease prevention efforts. With nutrition labels and higher cigarette taxes, for example, legislators become part of a broader public health care team; however, with limits on prescribing, they join the clinical care team.

The seven-day supply limit and the process through which it was developed highlight several issues: the competing priorities of and dialogue between physicians and legislators, limits of [physician self-regulation](#), and standards of evidence and priorities in policy making and medicine. Ultimately, it illustrates the importance of legislators understanding clinical practice and physicians advocating for evidence-based policies that address patient needs.

Evolution of An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention

An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention was developed through a two-year dialogue among legislators, community members, and physicians. In February 2015, the governor appointed a working group, including three physicians and one nurse, to make policy recommendations to reduce opioid misuse. In June 2015, the group released recommendations on prevention, intervention, treatment, and recovery [6]. Four months later, the governor introduced his proposed bill, which limited first-time opioid prescriptions to a 72-hour supply. The focus on prescribing came in the wake of data revealing a strong correlation between opioid prescription sales and prescription opioid overdoses [7]. Nationally, both sales of opioid pain relievers and opioid overdose deaths nearly quadrupled between 1999 and 2008 [8], causing officials at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to claim “we now know that overdoses from prescription opioid pain relievers are a driving factor in the 15-year increase in opioid overdose deaths” [9]. Coupled with evidence of prescriptions leading to addiction and illegal drug use, this data offered a compelling story illuminating the roles of physicians in the opioid epidemic [10, 11].

While sharing the legislature’s concern about the growing opioid epidemic, physicians had a different risk-benefit analysis. Some felt the 72-hour supply limit would decrease access to opioids for patients with pain and harm patient-physician relationships [12]. In his testimony before the legislature, President Dennis Dimitri of the Massachusetts Medical Society (MMS) raised concerns about physicians’ capacity under the proposed legislation to “address the individual needs of our patients” [12]. He also emphasized important practical implications: since opioid prescriptions cannot be phoned in, older,

poorer, or sicker patients' pain could be left untreated or undertreated. The MMS instead recommended a seven-day supply limit [12]. Citing lack of evidence that any supply limit would reduce substance use or improve health outcomes, the MMS also called for a "sunset provision" to re-evaluate the seven-day limit after a trial period [12].

The final version of An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention was a compromise measure. It extended the supply limit to seven days on first-time opioid prescriptions for adults and on all opioid prescriptions for children, with exceptions for those with [chronic pain](#) or cancer and those receiving [palliative care](#). The sunset provision—strongly opposed by Governor Baker—was not included.

This dialogue between the MMS and Massachusetts legislature, with compromises on both sides, mirrors the type of productive debate that occurs among members of a successful interdisciplinary health care team. While the medical community does not traditionally think of legislators as part of patient care teams, through this policy, legislators gain a voice in clinical decision making. By conceptualizing legislators' and clinicians' interactions—and their interchanges of ideas and disagreements—as exchanges within a care team, physicians and legislators may better care for the populations they serve.

Time for Legislative Involvement

Although the MMS was willing to compromise, some physicians in this debate oppose legislative involvement of prescribing practices and call for preservation of self-regulation in medicine, asserting that physicians are uniquely equipped to understand and respond to the needs of their patients and that legislative involvement would limit the breadth of their clinical decision making [13]. The discussion highlights long-standing tensions about the degree to which physicians ought to govern themselves and to which legislatures ought to govern professionals to protect the public health. These tensions are similarly present in conversations about the relationship between physicians and industry, the role of governments and lay people in medical practice, and strategies for managing disciplinary action against physicians [14]. Medicine is, largely, a self-regulating profession. Physicians are allowed autonomy in their practice, and in return are expected to use their knowledge and expertise to act in the best interest of patients and the public.

A complicating factor in professional self-regulation that needs to be acknowledged, however, is that incentives can make it difficult for physicians to self-regulate opioid prescribing. In the 1990s, patient and physician advocacy groups called for more aggressive treatment of pain with opioid analgesics [15]. The American Pain Society introduced a campaign for assessment of pain as a "fifth vital sign" [15], and bodies like the Joint Commission created new standards for pain control [16]. This led the pharmaceutical industry to develop and aggressively market new opioid formulations

like [oxycodone](#), which then became widely available for non-cancer pain [17, 18]. Today, for example, a physician who prescribes an opioid to a postoperative patient is motivated to ensure that the patient has adequate pain relief and to build a trusting, therapeutic relationship with a patient who requests good pain control. But the physician might try to minimize additional appointments for medication refills not only because they can be inconvenient for people who have recently had surgery (and family members who typically accompany them), but also because there is monetary gain in reserving clinic time for new patients' appointments instead of follow-up appointments for existing patients. Physicians are also increasingly expected to obtain high patient satisfaction scores, which are used as quality-of-care metrics and, at times, attached to reimbursements. For example, as part of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) allocates funds in Medicare payments based on hospitals' performance on patient satisfaction surveys, which include questions about pain control [19]. Finally, though the incidence of opioid dependence varies [20], the vast majority of patients given [opioids for acute pain](#) benefit from them and use them responsibly, despite the associated risks [21].

While physicians should ideally use their knowledge of population health to inform and regulate their practice, behavior change takes time, even with educational resources on opioid prescribing [22]. Government involvement—through policy changes implemented via regulation or legislation—can create or counter incentives, expedite or inhibit behavior change, and help catalyze physicians' responsiveness to public health issues that necessitate immediate attention. As MMS President Dimitri stated in his testimony, "In an ideal world we really think that physicians should be allowed to apply their clinical judgment, their expertise, their learning. But we realize there's also a very specific crisis situation that we're in right now so we are willing to be open-minded and somewhat compromising on this and put a number out there to make physicians stop and think" [23].

The Right Legislative Solution?

We must consider, however, whether proposed legislative solutions to reduce opioid misuse and mortality adhere to the values of the clinical community. Physicians are taught to practice [evidence-based medicine](#). While responsible policy making in all areas should be evidence based, physicians—as clinicians, researchers, and patient advocates—can play special roles in ensuring that legislation governing clinical practice is grounded in data.

Unfortunately, the quality of evidence supporting state interventions to decrease opioid use and deaths from overdose is low [24]. For example, in Massachusetts, multiple interventions are being implemented simultaneously, making it difficult to assess causality. Researchers have studied [prescription drug monitoring programs](#) (PDMPs), insurer and pharmacy benefit manager strategies, state legislation, clinical guidelines,

naloxone distribution, safe storage and disposal, and provider and patient education [24]. PDMPs, which track a patient's prescriptions for controlled substances across multiple prescribers and pharmacies, are one of the more promising strategies for reducing prescription opioid misuse and diversion [25-27]. In 2012, Kentucky mandated PDMP use by prescribers and, in one year, saw an 8.6 percent decrease in opioid prescriptions and a 25 percent decrease in prescription opioid deaths [26, 28]. New York, Tennessee, and Ohio have all seen decreases in opioid prescriptions and rates of "doctor shopping," or use of multiple prescribers, with mandated PDMP use [28]. While the seven-day supply limit focuses on opioids prescribed for acute pain and applies to all patients, PDMPs aggregate data on opioid prescriptions, which can help clinicians identify patients who may be misusing prescription opioids.

Other promising examples of approaches for reducing opioid misuse include state legislation that regulates [pain clinics](#) and enforces clinical guidelines [26]. Starting in 2010, Florida enacted laws regulating pain clinics and mandating PDMP use, and it also conducted statewide raids of pain clinics known as "pill mills" for the large quantities of prescription pain medications prescribed. From 2010 to 2012, overdose deaths from prescription opioids declined by 27 percent [29-31]. In Washington, state agencies and pain clinicians collaborated on new guidelines for chronic pain. These included referral to a pain specialist for patients taking more than 120 morphine milligram equivalents (MME) per day without substantial improvement, based on evidence that the risk of overdose increases with higher doses [32]. After initial decreases in doses and overdose deaths among worker's compensation patients [33], legislators required medical boards to implement rules on dosing, referral, and clinical monitoring with similar statewide results [32]. In August 2015, the Massachusetts state medical board also approved guidelines that included a 100 MME dosing threshold [34]. These state experiences are highly context-specific; they add to our evidence base, but we sorely need more studies to identify the most effective interventions.

Data on the effects of supply-limited first-time opioid prescriptions on opioid misuse and other health outcomes are lacking. The absence of such data, however, does not necessarily mean limiting first-time supply is a poor policy option. Given the scanty evidence base for prevention of opioid use disorders, we must develop and test new strategies.

The seven-day supply limit, based on common sense and the correlation between prescription opioid sales and overdose deaths, appears to be a strategy that *could* work, but it must be accompanied by efforts to assess whether it *does* work. Researchers must examine not only effects on overdose deaths, but also pain control, substance use disorder diagnoses, and quality of life. If the seven-day supply limit is ineffective, the legislature should modify or repeal the law and try other solutions. Provisions for evaluation and iterative modification to improve outcomes—standards to which new

clinical interventions are held—are not part of the existing legislation. If legislators are to join the clinical care team, physicians should hold them to the same standard they would hold other colleagues.

Physicians should also ask why the legislature is choosing to limit first-time prescriptions (the supply side), rather than the demand side (those factors that make people want to continue taking their pain medications after their pain has ended or to continue using opioids once they have become addicted). Many factors beyond opioid prescriptions have been correlated with increased substance use, including mental health disorders, job availability, perceived minority discrimination, and level of education [35–38]. Targeting physician behavior is easier and less costly than creating programs that improve schools, create jobs, or provide evidence-based addiction treatment, such as buprenorphine and methadone. Physician behavior also fits within a neat, linear narrative: a physician prescribes 30 oxycodone pills for a patient with a broken arm who required, perhaps, 10 pills. The patient keeps taking the oxycodone after the pain from the fracture has ended. The patient becomes addicted and starts buying heroin on the street. In this story, the physician is a clear actor, introducing the patient to medications that carry risks of misuse, abuse, overdose, and death. The physical, social, economic, or mental health challenges in the patient’s life, which caused her to continue taking the pills after acute pain has resolved, are less concrete, yet no less important.

Physicians should welcome legislators as colleagues in promoting public health. Legislators can help catalyze physician responsiveness to public health issues and are particularly important colleagues in addressing social determinants of health. While physicians can refer patients to social service programs, legislators can create and support social service infrastructure and provision. Physicians, therefore, should push policymakers to implement evidence-based policy and to see patients as individuals who exist within broader social contexts that help to determine their health and well-being. Just as legislators have looked to physicians as colleagues in enacting public health solutions to the opioid epidemic, so the clinical community should see legislators as allies in combating the poverty, inequality, and social exclusion that exacerbate public health threats. These groups must continue working together, each bringing ideas and suggestions to the table, to improve the lives of patients and communities affected by opioid use.

References

1. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Behavioral health trends in the United States: results from the 2014 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. <http://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/NSDUH-FRR1-2014/NSDUH-FRR1-2014.pdf>. HHS publication SMA 15-4927. Published September 2015. Accessed June 29, 2016.

2. Matteliano D, St. Marie BJ, Oliver J. Adherence monitoring with chronic opioid therapy for persistent pain: a biopsychosocial-spiritual approach to mitigate risk. *Pain Manag Nurs.* 2014;15(1):391-405.
3. Massachusetts Department of Public Health. Data brief: opioid-related overdose deaths among Massachusetts residents. <http://www.mass.gov/eohhs/docs/dph/quality/drugcontrol/county-level-pmp/data-brief-overdose-deaths-may-2016.pdf>. Published May 2016. Accessed June 29, 2016.
4. Commonwealth of Massachusetts. An Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention, 2016 Mass Acts ch 52. <https://malegislature.gov/Laws/SessionLaws/Acts/2016/Chapter52>. Accessed May 19, 2016.
5. Commonwealth of Massachusetts. An Act Relative to Substance Use Treatment, Education, and Prevention, HR 3817, 189th Leg (Mass 2015-2016). <https://malegislature.gov/Bills/189/House/H3817>. Accessed July 4, 2016
6. Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Recommendations of the Governor's Opioid Working Group. <http://www.mass.gov/eohhs/docs/dph/stop-addiction/recommendations-of-the-governors-opioid-working-group.pdf>. Published June 11, 2015. Accessed May 19, 2016.
7. Modarai F, Mack K, Hicks P, et al. Relationship of opioid prescription sales and overdoses, North Carolina. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 2013;132(1-2):81-86.
8. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Vital signs: overdoses of prescription opioid pain relievers—United States, 1999–2008. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2011;60(43):1487-1492.
9. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Drug overdose deaths in the United States hit record numbers in 2014. <http://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/epidemic/>. Updated June 21, 2016. Accessed May 19, 2016.
10. Hedegaard H, Chen LH, Warner M. Drug-poisoning deaths involving heroin: United States, 2000–2013. *NCHS Data Brief.* 2015;(190):1-7. <http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db190.pdf>. Accessed July 1, 2016.
11. National Institute on Drug Abuse. Abuse of prescription pain medications risks heroin use. <https://www.drugabuse.gov/related-topics/trends-statistics/infographics/abuse-prescription-pain-medications-risks-heroin-use>. Updated January 2014. Accessed July 1, 2016.
12. Dimitri D. MMS testimony relative to H. 3817, An Act Relative to Substance Use Treatment, Education, and Prevention. Massachusetts Medical Society. <http://www.massmed.org/Advocacy/MMS-Testimony/MMS-Testimony-Relative-to-H--3817,-An-Act-Relative-to-Substance-Use-Treatment,-Education,-and-Prevention/#.V218EfkrldU>. Published November 16, 2015. Accessed May 19, 2016.
13. Vestal C. In states, some resistance to new opioid limits. *Stateline.* June 28, 2016.

- <http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2016/06/28/in-states-some-resistance-to-new-opioid-limits>. Accessed July 6, 2016.
14. Cruess SR, Cruess RL. The medical profession and self-regulation: a current challenge. *Virtual Mentor*. 2005;7(4). <http://journalofethics.ama-assn.org//2005/04/oped1-0504.html>. Accessed June 7, 2016.
 15. Kolodny A, Courtwright DT, Hwang CS, et al. The prescription opioid and heroin crisis: a public health approach to an epidemic of addiction. *Annu Rev Public Health*. 2015;36:562.
 16. Berry PH, Dahl JL. The new JCAHO pain standards: implications for pain management nurses. *Pain Manag Nurs*. 2000;1(1):3-12.
 17. Van Zee A. The promotion and marketing of oxycontin: commercial triumph, public health tragedy. *Am J Public Health*. 2009;99(2):221-227.
 18. Maxwell JC. The prescription drug epidemic in the United States: a perfect storm. *Drug Alcohol Rev*. 2011;30(3):264-270.
 19. Gregory S. How Obamacare is fueling America's opioid epidemic. *Time*. April 13, 2016. <http://time.com/4292290/how-obamacare-is-fueling-americas-opioid-epidemic/>. Accessed July 3, 2016.
 20. Minozzi S, Amato L, Davoli M. Development of dependence following treatment with opioid analgesics for pain relief: a systematic review. *Addiction*. 2013;108(4):688-698.
 21. Macintyre PE, Huxtable CA, Flint SL, Dobbin MD. Costs and consequences: a review of discharge opioid prescribing for ongoing management of acute pain. *Anaesth Intensive Care*. 2014;42(5):558-74.
 22. Wright AP, Becker WC, Schiff GD. Strategies for flipping the script on opioid overprescribing. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2016;176(1):7-8.
 23. Baker opposes sunset on patient opioid limit. *Worcester Business Journal*. January 13, 2016.
<http://www.wbjournal.com/article/20160113/NEWS01/160119976/baker-opposes-sunset-on-patient-opioid-limit>. Accessed June 7, 2016.
 24. Haegerich TM, Paulozzi LJ, Manns BJ, Jones CM. What we know, and don't know, about the impact of state policy and systems-level interventions on prescription drug overdose. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2014;145:34-47.
 25. Clark T, Eadie J, Kreiner P, Strickler G. *Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs: An Assessment of the Evidence for Best Practices*. Waltham, MA: Brandeis University Prescription Drug Monitoring Program Center of Excellence; September 20, 2012.
http://www.pdmpexcellence.org/sites/all/pdfs/Brandeis_PDMP_Report_final.pdf. Accessed May 19, 2016.
 26. Alexander GC, Frattaroli S, Gielen AC, eds. The prescription opioid epidemic: an evidence-based approach. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health; November 2015. <http://www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-and-institutes/johns-hopkins-center-for-addiction-and-health-care-policy/prescription-opioid-epidemic>

- [institutes/center-for-drug-safety-and-effectiveness/opioid-epidemic-town-hall-2015/2015-prescription-opioid-epidemic-report.pdf](http://www.fda.gov/institutes/center-for-drug-safety-and-effectiveness/opioid-epidemic-town-hall-2015/2015-prescription-opioid-epidemic-report.pdf). Accessed May 19, 2016.
27. Prescription Monitoring Program Center of Excellence at Brandeis. Briefing on PMP effectiveness. <http://www.pdmpexcellence.org/sites/all/pdfs/Briefing%20on%20PDMP%20Effectiveness%203rd%20revision.pdf>. Updated September 2014. Accessed May 19, 2016.
28. Prescription Monitoring Program Center of Excellence at Brandeis. Mandating PDMP participation by medical providers: current status and experience in selected states. http://www.pdmpexcellence.org/sites/all/pdfs/COE_briefing_mandates_2nd_rev.pdf. Revised October 2014. Accessed May 19, 2016.
29. Compton WM, Jones CM, Baldwin GT. Relationship between nonmedical prescription-opioid use and heroin use. *N Engl J Med*. 2016;374(2):154-163.
30. Surratt HL, O'Grady C, Kurtz SP, et al. Reductions in prescription opioid diversion following recent legislative interventions in Florida. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf*. 2014;23(3):314-320.
31. Johnson H, Paulozzi L, Porucznik C, Mack K, Herter B. Decline in drug overdose deaths after state policy changes—Florida, 2010-2012. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*. 2014;63(26):569-574.
32. Franklin G, Sabel J, Jones CM, et al. A comprehensive approach to address the prescription opioid epidemic in Washington State: milestones and lessons learned. *Am J Public Health*. 2015;105(3):463-469.
33. Franklin GM, Mai J, Turner J, Sullivan M, Wickizer T, Fulton-Kehoe D. Bending the prescription opioid dosing and mortality curves: impact of the Washington State opioid dosing guideline. *Am J Ind Med*. 2012;55(4):325-331.
34. Massachusetts Medical Society. Opioid therapy and physician communication guidelines. [http://www.massmed.org/Advocacy/Key-Issues/Opioid-Abuse/Opioid-Therapy-and-Physician-Communication-Guidelines-\(pdf\)/](http://www.massmed.org/Advocacy/Key-Issues/Opioid-Abuse/Opioid-Therapy-and-Physician-Communication-Guidelines-(pdf)/). Updated August 20, 2015. Accessed May 19, 2016.
35. Cochran BN, Flentje A, Heck NC, et al. Factors predicting development of opioid use disorders among individuals who receive an initial opioid prescription: mathematical modeling using a database of commercially-insured individuals. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2014;138:202-208.
36. Denisco RA, Chandler RK, Compton WM. Addressing the intersecting problems of opioid misuse and chronic pain treatment. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol*. 2008;16(5):417-28.
37. Lo CC, Cheng TC. Discrimination's role in minority groups' rates of substance-use disorder. *Am J Addict*. 2012;21(2):150-156.
38. Vazan P, Golub A, Bennett AS. Substance use and other mental health disorders among veterans returning to the inner city: prevalence, correlates, and rates of

unmet treatment need. *Subst Use Misuse*. 2013;48(10):880-893.

Meghan Rudder, MD, is a resident in the internal medicine primary care program at Brigham and Women's Hospital in Boston and a graduate of Harvard Medical School. She is interested in the use of interdisciplinary teams to address mental health and substance use disorders in primary care settings.

Lulu Tsao, MD, is an internal medicine resident at the University of California, San Francisco, and a graduate of Harvard Medical School. She is interested in the use of palliative care, especially among vulnerable populations, and the balanced use of opioids in pain and addiction.

Helen E. Jack is a third-year medical student at Harvard Medical School in Boston, where she has helped coordinate the Student Coalition on Addiction, an advocacy group that aims to improve access to substance use treatment for the state's most vulnerable residents. Helen received a BA from Yale University in 2012 and pursued a second BA in philosophy, politics, and economics at the University of Oxford as a Rhodes Scholar before beginning medical school.

Acknowledgements

The authors thank Dr. Sarah Wakeman and Dr. Mark Eisenberg for their comments on this manuscript.

Related in the *AMA Journal of Ethics*

[Drug-Seeking or Pain Crisis? Responsible Prescribing of Opioids in the Emergency Department](#), May 2013

[Fighting Prescription Drug Abuse with Federal and State Law](#), May 2013

[Long-Term Opioid Treatment](#), May 2013

[Professional Self-Regulation in Medicine](#), April 2014

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

**Copyright 2016 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.
ISSN 2376-6980**